December 19, 2016

The Honorable Felicia Marcus, Chair State Water Resources Control Board 1001 I Street, 24th Floor Sacramento, CA 95814

The Honorable Mark Cowin, Director California Department of Water Resources P.O. Box 942836, Room 1115-1 Sacramento, CA 94236-0001

SUBJECT: Comments on "Making Conservation a California Way of Life" November 2016 Public Review Draft

Dear Chair Marcus and Director Cowin:

The undersigned water suppliers and associations comprise designated members of the Urban Advisory Group (UAG) convened by the State to provide input on the framework for implementation of Executive Order B-37-16 (EO) and additional participants in the recent stakeholder outreach process. Many of us submitted a joint comment letter and detailed recommendations dated October 18, 2016, and we include that package with this letter, as it continues to be germane to the Public Review Draft. We would also like to draw your attention to a comment letter being submitted today from the American Water Works Association, California-Nevada Chapter, which pertains to portions of the Public Review Draft.

We would like to express our ongoing appreciation for the opportunities that the State has offered to provide input in this process. We continue to be committed to helping define a successful framework to help California prepare for and respond to future droughts, and to promote the long-term efficiency of water use. We would like to collaborate with you and your colleagues in the Brown Administration to craft a legislative package that we can all support.

While we are largely supportive of the initial recommendations in the Draft Report, we cannot support any policy that allows the State Agencies carte blanche in determining future water-use budgets, prohibitions or performance measures. We believe all new water-use target setting efforts must include a formal stakeholder involvement process, allowing for input on technical considerations and the potential for unintended consequences.

The conservation framework must take into account the One Water policy perspective, seeking a balanced and integrated approach to sustainable water management. Water sustainability and drought resilience must be measured in terms of BOTH water-use efficiency and the development of new supplies and storage.

To that end, we are concerned that the uncertainty associated with unknown future conservation regulations will serve as a significant *disincentive* for the development of new sustainable supply sources

and storage by local agencies, and we strongly believe that this would be an unwise direction for California to take. As such, several of our comments are aimed at improving incentives for new supply development while maintaining water-use efficiency principles.

Similar to the approach we took in October, we have identified the elements of the Public Review Draft that we support and which we believe will improve water management in the future, and we have provided specific feedback aimed at improving the proposal. We support the enforcement of water use efficiency targets in 2025, the transition to a five-year drought planning sequence in the Urban Water Management Plan, and the additional components proposed for the Water Shortage Contingency Plans – communication plan, specific compliance and exemption procedures, monitoring and reporting protocols and a regular review process. We also believe that providing State agencies with our annual supply and demand assessments will facilitate better understanding of hydrologic conditions throughout the state.

We have identified the following areas of continued concern, which we look forward to resolving with the Executive Order agencies in the final report (the citations in each comment refer to the relevant section(s) of the Public Review Draft).

Using Water More Wisely

Section 2.1 Emergency Conservation Regulations for 2017

• As the State Water Resources Control Board (SWRCB) considers extending the emergency regulation in January/February 2017, they must consider that many parts of the state are not experiencing emergency drought conditions due to improved hydrologic conditions, development of drought resilient supplies, or both. The SWRCB should rescind the emergency conservation regulations for those areas with adequate supplies, and focus on those communities that require assistance in meeting the water demands of their community. The SWRCB could continue its "stress test" demand reduction measures for areas in which supplies are inadequate in 2017 to meet normal demands.

Section 2.2 Permanent Prohibition of Wasteful Practices

 We request that the EO agencies include language to exempt residents from these prohibitions in the case of a public health or safety emergency and that uniform definitions of "measurable rainfall" and "street medians" be provided. We also ask that it be made clear in Section 2.2.4 that it will be the responsibility of local agencies to enforce these new regulations.

Section 2.4 Process for Determining Cost-Effectiveness of Water Conservation and Energy Efficiency

It is stated in this section that the cost-effectiveness of potential appliance standards is based on
the value of the water or energy saved, the effect on product efficacy for the consumer, and the
life-cycle cost of complying with the standard to the consumer. The California Energy
Commission (CEC) assesses the cost effectiveness of a proposed appliance standard by surveying
and comparing the cost and operation of compliant and non-compliant appliances. Any
increased costs must be offset by water and energy savings due to the increase in appliance

efficiency. We call on the CEC to include potential wastewater system impacts as a valid lifecycle cost associated with indoor appliances when conducting its cost-effectiveness analysis.

Section 3.1 New Water Use Targets

General

- <u>Alternative Target-setting Approach</u> (Sections 3.1.1 and 3.1.2.) We continue to request that the State include optional approaches to the strengthened standards target-setting process that build on the elements of SB x7-7, as is directed by the EO. Expansion of the State agencies' water budget based proposal to provide for alternative target-setting approaches that can be customized to unique local conditions, would be equally effective in reducing water use and would allow for alternative methods to reducing water demands that could be more cost-effective for some agencies to implement. This is particularly important for water agencies that lack resources or capacity to implement water budget programs, or for water agencies that would benefit from this additional flexibility. We also believe that a regional compliance approach should be allowed as an option.
- No Impact on Water Rights. The new water use efficiency program requirements must not adversely affect water rights or contracts held by water suppliers in California, and must explicitly recognize the ability of water suppliers to use or transfer the conserved water, pursuant to Water Code Section 1011. These provisions are already contained in Water Code Sections 10608 et seq. (SB x7-7), and must be maintained in any modifications thereto or in any new Water Code language to implement the Executive Order. We ask that language be added to the executive summary and introduction clearly stating the state's intent to preserve water rights as the elements of the Executive Order are implemented.
- <u>Sustainable Water Management</u>. When setting water use standards, it is imperative for the EO agencies to recognize that water conservation by itself is not going to result in a resilient supply that can manage severe shortage situations, which the state is likely to face in the future. As described in Governor Brown's California Water Action Plan, an integrated and sustainable approach must include both water use efficiency and local supply development. When considering lowering the standards on water use, the state must take into account local efforts in developing drought resilient supplies, as mentioned in section 4.2.2 of the Public Review Draft.

Indoor and Outdoor Standards

• Water Use Efficiency Standards and Reporting (Section 3.1.3.) We support the proposal to establish 55 gallons per capita per day (GPCD) as the indoor use standard and the use of MWELO standards in place when landscapes were installed as the outdoor use standard for residential properties, when using the proposed method, for determining compliance with the new efficiency targets in 2025. The landscape standard should be applied to irrigable areas of parcels. We support reporting on compliance with the 2025 targets in the 2025 Urban Water Management Plan. We do not support annual reporting on targets either before or after the

2025 Plan. Finally, while we are open to considering lower water use standards for residential customers in future years, we insist that any such consideration be inclusive of a public stakeholder process.

- Indoor Standards Workgroup (Section 3.1.3.) Similar to the Landscape Area Measurement Workgroup, which is to assist the state in developing the outdoor irrigation standard, the EO agencies should form an Indoor Standards Workgroup to assist the state in evaluating the data and research to be utilized in determining the 2025 indoor standard. As part of this effort, the EO agencies must conduct a scientific evaluation to identify potential impacts on wastewater systems and recycled water/potable reuse production before the indoor water use standard is reduced to a standard below 55 GPCD.
- Landscape Area Measurement Data (Section 3.1.3.) We request that the State provide to water suppliers either the detailed, verified landscape data for every parcel in a water agency that chooses to use the water use efficiency compliance method defined in the Public Review Draft or the funding for the agency to perform this analysis. A significant amount of data and technical assistance, as well as dedication of precious fiscal resources, will be required to implement these standards. The process and methods to obtain and disseminate the data will need to be transparent and technically sound in order to ensure credibility with the public and local decision makers.

In lieu of using state-supplied landscape data, water suppliers should be allowed to use self-supplied landscape data of equivalent or superior quality to develop targets. Additional landscape data provided by water suppliers could be used to address unique conditions in a service area such as agricultural land or to provide updated landscape area reflecting service area growth. Any landscape data provided by the water supplier would be required to incorporate landscape area assumptions and definitions consistent with those used in the state-supplied data set. We urge the State to take a deliberate and iterative approach that includes verification of accuracy by an independent third party and allows sufficient time to test the proposed standards and make refinements as necessary. In this regard, any delay in the availability of verified landscape data should be reflected in compliance deadlines for water suppliers.

- Variances (Section 3.1.3.) We request that the EO agencies develop and implement a variance process to allow for the establishment of indoor and outdoor water use standards according to a water supplier's unique conditions, such as providing more water than the average for large animals, swamp coolers, home food production, etc. We ask that the draft framework include the development of variances and a variance process through a collaborative effort with water industry stakeholders.
- Recycled Water (Section 3.1.3.) The recycling and reuse of water is considered an efficient use of supplies and therefore should be removed from the water production calculations for determining compliance with 2025 targets, consistent with SB x7-7 (as is noted on pages 3-2 and 3-3 of this report). This approach will ensure incentives for the continued development of

recycling and potable reuse projects, which are critical to a resilient and sustainable water supply future for California.

Commercial and Industrial Performance Standards

• Commercial, Industrial, and Institutional (CII) Performance Measures (Section 3.1.3.) We support the exemption of CII water uses from volumetric targets. We conceptually support the establishment of performance measures for the CII sector but recommend that a CII workgroup with representative members from a broad spectrum of industries be engaged in the establishment of performance measures rather than by dictate in this report. Participation by industry along with water supplier representatives will help ensure Performance Measures are appropriate, effective and result in efficient water use without impairing economic activity. Further, we believe the stakeholder process is essential for achieving long-term support of Conservation as a Way of Life in the CII sector. The development of Performance Measures should build on the CII taskforce report completed in 2013. We also request the language concerning audits be revised to read:

Work with willing CII customers to conduct representative water-use audits or water management plans for CII accounts over a specified size, volume, or percentage threshold or an equivalent measure determined by the CII workgroup.

Water Loss

- Water Loss Requirements (Sections 2.3.3 and 3.1.3.) The Draft describes the requirements of SB 555 and the actions planned by DWR, CPUC and the SWRCB in Section 2.3.3, including potential loss standards and enforcement tools. We do not support also including water loss requirements in overall efficiency targets, as doing so creates an unnecessary, redundant and potentially conflicting compliance requirement.
- Reporting, Compliance Assistance and Enforcement (Section 2.3.4.) We support submittal of
 validated water loss audit reports to the California Department of Water Resources (DWR) by
 October 1, 2017 as is already required by law. However, we do not support the provision to
 disqualify agencies that do not submit these reports by that date from eligibility for DWR grants
 and loans.

Implementation and Enforcement

- <u>Legislative Role in Updates to Water Use Targets</u> (Section 3.1.3.) Any revisions of the standards and CII performance measures beyond the 2025 compliance period must only be implemented through future legislation. The role of the Legislature in crafting and refining California's water use policies and water use efficiency standards is critical, as is the role of the Legislature in providing agency oversight and accountability.
- <u>Enforcement Measures</u> (Section 3.1.4.) The consequences for a water supplier that fails to meet its 2020 water use efficiency standard consist of that water supplier becoming ineligible for

State grant funding. Water Code Section 10608.56 includes additional provisions that condition the imposition of such sanctions. We believe that these sanctions provide adequate incentive for water suppliers to achieve the water use efficiency standards proposed in the Public Review Draft and that any other financial penalties or enforcement processes would be unnecessary and counterproductive.

<u>Timeline Feasibility</u> (section 4.3.) The EO agencies have proposed a significant number of
important tasks to be completed between 2017 and 2018. We request that the state provide
additional details on specific timelines and hold a workshop to ensure the schedule is realistic by
seeking input from water suppliers regarding the possible impacts/constraints on staff and
budget.

Eliminating Water Waste

Section 2.2 Monthly Reporting and Permanent Prohibition of Wasteful Practices

- <u>Existing Authority</u> (Section 2.2.3.) The Public Review Draft notes that the EO agencies plan to
 implement monthly reporting requirements and permanent water use prohibitions through
 existing authority. We request that the State provide more detailed information about the
 specific statutes that provide this authority.
- <u>Stakeholder Input</u> (Section 2.2.3.) A stakeholder workgroup should be formed as part of the rulemaking process to ensure the reports submitted monthly serve a meaningful purpose to the state and public and that the statewide permanent prohibitions are appropriate for communities throughout the state.

Strengthening Local Drought Resilience

Section 3.2 Water Shortage Contingency Plans

- Water Shortage Contingency Plan, Recommendation Updated Contents of the Urban Water
 Management Plans (Section 3.2.3.) In order to acknowledge the benefit of developing drought resilient, hydrologically independent supplies consistent with the California Water Action Plan, we request that the following be added below 2. Evaluation Criteria:
 - e) Drought resilient, hydrologically independent supplies such as potable reuse, recycled water and desalination are considered fully reliable under all historical drought hydrology and plausible climate change effects.
- Water Shortage Contingency Plan, Recommendation, Contents of the Water Shortage
 Contingency Plans (Section 3.2.3.) This section should be clarified to acknowledge that in some cases where water suppliers have in place or may invest in drought resilient, hydrologically independent supplies, these agencies may in fact not experience shortages under drought

conditions. In light of this, we recommend the following language be added to *4. Shortage Levels. Evaluation Criteria*:

- Water suppliers with a substantial portfolio of drought resilient, hydrologically independent base supplies may not experience shortage conditions due to drought or climate change. Water suppliers with validated, reliable, base water supplies of this type shall only be required in WSCPs to address shortage levels up to the maximum percentage that can be feasibly caused by dry hydrologic conditions.
- Additional Dry Year Analyses (Section 3.2.3). We do not support the State's proposal to require "one or more <additional> dry years" to be analyzed as part of the annual water budget forecast. We would support an analysis of one additional dry year in the forecast, if conditions require a water supplier to implement its water shortage contingency plan.
- <u>Water Shortage Contingency Plans</u> (page 3-13). It must be made clear that should an agency implement its defined shortage response actions (SRA's) that effectively move the agency out of a shortage condition, then there is no need for the agency to declare an emergency, or be considered to be in an emergency shortage condition by the DWR or SWRCB.
- Drought Planning for Small Water Suppliers and Rural Communities, Current Status (Section 3.3.1.) While SGMA implementation will be important to future water supplies in California, and sustainable groundwater management will be a key element of preparing for and responding to future droughts, we believe the Draft mischaracterizes the authority and responsibility of GSAs relative to Drought Planning for Small Water Suppliers and Rural Communities. We believe that drought planning for specific water systems and assurance of future water supplies is beyond the scope of SGMA, and recommends this reference (p 3-16, second column, lines 5-11) be removed from the document. While GSAs must consider the interests of all water users, they do not have an explicit obligation for water supply reliability to any user.
- <u>Drought Planning for Small Water Suppliers and Rural Communities, Recommendations</u> (Section 3.3.3.) We request that the framework clarify that those small water systems which have already established their own shortage plans should retain the flexibility to maintain the authority to implement their shortage plans and coordinate with their respective water wholesaler or County and not be subject to a new duplicative countywide effort.
- <u>Drought Planning for Small Water Suppliers and Rural Communities, Recommendations</u> (Section 3.3.3.) We support the effort to improve drought planning for small and rural water suppliers but do not recommend adding additional requirements to Groundwater Sustainability Plans without appropriate and necessary stakeholder input. We request the coordination language be revised to read:

5. Coordination – Work with stakeholders to develop opportunities to coordinate SGMA efforts and drought planning. Evaluate options for reflecting drought planning and responses in Groundwater Sustainability Plans.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment. We look forward to continued collaboration with staff of the State agencies to develop a framework by the January 2017 deadline that meets the objectives of the EO while preserving local water supplier authority and providing flexibility in implementation.

Sincerely,

Mark Andre Environmental Services Director City of Arcata

Steven W. Appel, P.E. Assistant General Manager Rubidoux Community Services District

Gary Arant
General Manager
Valley Center Municipal Water District

Jeffrey D Armstrong General Manager Rancho California Water District.

Dan Arrighi

Water Resources Manager San Gabriel Valley Water Company

Michael J. Bardin General Manager Santa Fe Irrigation District

Girish Balachandran General Manager Riverside Public Utilities

Gurcharan Bawa Interim General Manager Pasadena Water & Power Robert J. Beste Public Works Director City of Torrance

Danielle Blacet Director for Water

California Municipal Utilities Association

Chad Blais

Public Works Director

City of Norco

David Boesch

County Executive Officer

Placer County

David Bolland

Director of State Regulatory Relations Association of California Water Agencies

Eldon Boone General Manager Vista Irrigation District

Jerry Brown General Manager

Contra Costa Water District

Roger E. Bütow Executive Director Clean Water Now Norma J. Camacho

Interim Chief Executive Officer Santa Clara Valley Water District

Allen Carlisle

CEO/General Manager

Padre Dam Municipal Water District

Wendy Chambers General Manager

Carlsbad Municipal Water District

Steve Cole

General Manager

Newhall County Water District

Paul Cook

General Manager

Irvine Ranch Water District

Todd M. Corbin General Manager

Jurupa Community Services District

David Coxey General Manager

Bella Vista Water District

Brian Crane

Public Works Director City of Redding

Doug Culbert Utilities Director City of Fortuna

Thomas D. Cumpston
Acting General Manager
El Dorado Irrigation District

Chris DeGabriele General Manager

North Marin Water District

Grant Davis General Manager

Sonoma County Water Agency

Jill Duerig

General Manager Zone 7 Water Agency

Keith Durkin

Interim General Manager San Juan Water District

David Eggerton General Manager

Calaveras County Water District

Joy Eldredge

Water General Manager

City of Napa

Terry Erlewine General Manager

State Water Contractors

Shana Epstein General Manager Ventura Water

Thomas Esqueda

Director of Public Utilities

City of Fresno

Ralph Felix

General Manager

Rio Linda/Elverta CWD

Daniel R. Ferons General Manager

Santa Margarita Water District

Christopher J. Garner General Manager

Long Beach Water Department

Brian Gerving

Public Works Director

City of Eureka

Toby Goddard

Administrative Services Manager Santa Cruz Water Department

Stan Gryczko

Assistant Public Works Director/Operations

City of Davis

Miguel Guerrero

Director of Water Utility

City of San Bernardino Municipal Water

Department

Thomas J. Haglund General Manager

Tuolumne Utilities District

Richard Hansen General Manager

Three Valleys Municipal Water District

Jennifer Hanson

Public Services Director

City of Lincoln

Piret Harmon General Manager

Scotts Valley Water District

Jack Hawks

Executive Director

California Water Association

Patrick Hayes

General Manager

Mammoth Community Water District

Paul Helliker General Manager

Humboldt Bay Municipal Water District

Robert R. Hill General Manager El Toro Water District

David Hull

General Manager

Humboldt Community Services District

Kevin Hunt

General Manager

Central Basin Municipal Water District

Robert J. Hunter

General Manager

Municipal Water District of Orange County

Nina Jazmadarian

General Manager

Foothill Municipal Water District

Paul Jones

General Manager

Eastern Municipal Water District

Paul Kelley

Executive Director

CalDesal

Jeffrey Kightlinger

General Manager

Metropolitan Water District of Southern

California

Mark N. Kinsey

General Manager

Monte Vista Water District

Lisa Koehn

Assistant Public Utilities Director

City of Clovis

David X. Kolk, Ph.D.

Utilities Director

City of Colton

Mark S. Krause General Manager Desert Water Agency

Diana Langley Public Works Director City of Yuba City

Donna Leatherman
District Manager
Calaveras Public Utilities District

Carlos Lugo General Manager Helix Water District

Mark Madison General Manager Elk Grove Water District

Einar Maisch General Manager

Placer County Water Agency

Gene Mancebo General Manager Amador Water Agency

Marc Marcantonio General Manager

Yorba Linda Water District

Michael R. Markus General Manager

Orange County Water District

Daniel McIntyre General Manager

Dublin San Ramon Services District

Greg Meyer Public Works Director City of Woodland Tom Moody

Assistant General Manager

City of Corona

Dan Muelrath General Manager

Valley of the Moon Water District

Susan B. Mulligan General Manager

Calleguas Municipal Water District

Gregory P. Orsini General Manager

McKinleyville Community Services District

Kenneth V. Payne, P.E. Interim General Manager El Dorado County Water Agency

David W. Pedersen General Manager

Las Virgenes Municipal Water District

Craig L. Pedro

Administrative Officer Tuolumne County

James Peifer

Policy and Legislation Manager

City of Sacramento, Department of Utilities

Michael L. Peterson Agency Engineer

Sacramento County Water Agency

Carrie Pollard

SCWA Principal Program Specialist Sonoma-Marin Saving Water Partnership

Halla Razak, P.E. Department Director

City of San Diego Public Utilities

Linda Reed Interim Director Santa Rosa Water

Felix Riesenberg

Assistant Public Works Director/Utilities

City of Fairfield

Steven R. Ritchie

Assistant General Manager, Water Enterprise San Francisco Public Utilities Commission

Robert Roscoe General Manager

Sacramento Suburban Water District

John V. Rossi General Manager

Western Municipal Water District

Brett Sanders General Manager Lakeside Water District

Dan St. John

Director of Public Works & Utilities

City of Petaluma

Nicole Sandkulla

Chief Executive Officer/General Manager Bay Area Water Supply and Conservation

Agency

Roland Sanford General Manager

Solano County Water Agency

Carol Scianna

Environmental Services Manager

City of Winters

Nicholas Schneider

Water Conservation Manager

Mojave Water Agency

Robert Shaver General Manager

Alameda County Water District

Paul E. Shoenberger, PE General Manager Mesa Water District.

James L. Smyth General Manager Sweetwater Authority

Richard Solbrig General Manager

South Tahoe Public Utility District

Tony Stafford General Manager Camrosa Water District

Maureen A. Stapleton General Manager

San Diego County Water Authority

Harry O. Starkey General Manager

West Kern Water District

David J. Stoldt General Manager

Monterey Peninsula Water Management

District

Hilary Straus General Manager

Citrus Heights Water District

Darlene Thiel General Manager

Rancho Murrieta Community Services District

Greg Thomas General Manager

Rincon del Diablo Municipal Water District

Kimberly A. Thorner General Manager Olivenhain Municipal Water District

Tom Trott, P.E. General Manager Twain Harte Community Services District

John D. Vega General Manager Elsinore Valley Municipal Water District

Walt Ward Water Resources Manager Stanislaus County

John Woodling Executive Director Regional Water Authority

Marcus Yasutake Environmental and Water Resources Director City of Folsom Steve Wickstrum General Manager Casitas Municipal Water District

Donald M. Zdeba General Manager Indian Wells Valley Water District

Joseph B. Zoba General Manager Yucaipa Valley Water District

Martin E. Zvirbulis General Manager/CEO Cucamonga Valley Water District

cc:

The Honorable Frances Spivy-Weber, Vice Chair, State Water Resources Control Board The Honorable DoreneD'Adamo, Member, State Water Resources Control Board The Honorable Steven Moore, Member, State Water Resources Control Board The Honorable Tam Doduc, Member, State Water Resources Control Board Ms. Kim Craig, Deputy Cabinet Secretary, Office of Governor Edmund G. Brown Jr. Mr. Tom Howard, Executive Director, State Water Resources Control Board Mr. Eric Oppenheimer, Chief Deputy Director, State Water Resources Control Board Mr. Gary B. Bardini, Deputy Director, Integrated Water Management, Department of Water Resources Mr. Kamyar Guivetchi, Manager, Statewide Integrated Water Management, Department of Water Resources



The Honorable Mark Cowin, Director California Department of Water Resources P.O. Box 942836, Room 1115-1 Sacramento, CA 94236-0001

The Honorable Felicia Marcus, Chair State Water Resources Control Board 1001 I Street, 24th Floor Sacramento, CA 95814

SUBJECT: Comments on Current State Agency Draft Response to Executive Order B-37-16

Dear Director Cowin and Chair Marcus:

As urban retail and wholesale water suppliers serving tens of millions of Californians throughout the State, we have invested in water supplies for many years to reliably serve our residential, commercial, and industrial customers. We collectively responded to help achieve Governor Brown's goal of 25% water conservation in 2015 in response to the ongoing drought. We appreciate the State's recognition of water suppliers' past investments in water supply resiliency that resulted in the vast majority of the suppliers passing the State's "stress test," demonstrating their capacity to meet customer demand in the event of an ongoing drought.

The undersigned water suppliers and associations comprise designated members of the Urban Advisory Group (UAG) convened by the State to provide input on the framework for implementation of Executive Order B-37-16 (EO) and additional participants in the recent stakeholder outreach process. As such, we wish to express our appreciation for the extensive opportunities to understand and provide comments on the State's proposed implementation and we have provided substantial feedback. We are committed to helping define a successful framework to help California prepare for and respond to future droughts, and to improve the long-term efficiency of water use. We share the goal articulated by your staff in the UAG meetings to date of developing an implementation proposal that can be translated into a legislative package that we can all support.

The purpose of this letter is to identify the elements of the State agencies' current proposal that we support that will improve water management in the future, and to provide specific feedback to improve the proposal. We have the following areas of continued concern, which are described in more detail in Attachment 1, and which we look forward to addressing as the proposal is refined in coming weeks:

 Five-year Drought Period. We support the shift to planning for a five-year drought period based on historical hydrologic data, but suggest that the option remain to plan for a shorter period if it represents a more severe drought. We urge the State to continue with the current proposal with that adjustment and include that requirement as an element of the Urban Water Management Plan, rather than an annual assessment. More detailed comments on the Water Shortage Contingency Plan proposal are included in Attachment 2 to this letter, which we anticipate are now closely aligned with the pending revisions to the staff proposal.

- Adequate Process to Develop Standards. We strongly urge the State to proceed with caution as it develops standards, outdoor water use standards, in particular. The State is proposing major changes in water management requirements, some of which are based on emerging methodologies. A large amount of data and technical assistance will be required to implement these standards. The process and methods to obtain and disseminate the data will need to be transparent and technically sound in order to ensure credibility with the public. We urge the State to take a deliberate and iterative approach that allows sufficient time to test the proposed standards and make refinements as necessary. Attachment 3 contains detailed comments on the standard and target-setting proposal.
- Alternative Target-Setting Approach. We urge the State to include additional approaches to the standards-based water budget target-setting process which build on the elements of SB x7-7, as directed by the EO. Expansion of the State agencies' proposal to provide for alternative target-setting approaches should be equally effective in reducing water use and would allow for more a cost effective means to reduce water demands. This is particularly important for water agencies that lack resources or capacity, or for water agencies that would benefit from additional flexibility. More detailed suggestions for alternative target-setting are included in Attachment 4.
- Incentives to Support Continued Supply Investments. We urge the State to develop and implement a framework that incorporates incentives for the development of drought resilient water supplies, including recycled water and potable reuse, desalination, storage and conjunctive use, stormwater capture, groundwater and other alternatives. Similarly, the State must ensure that the framework does not result in any adverse impacts to water rights.
- Support for 2025 Schedule. We support the State's proposal for full compliance of the
 permanent long-term water use efficiency targets in 2025, as documented in a 2026 compliance
 report and 2025 Urban Water Management Plan. The Urban water suppliers need adequate
 time to get the tools and resources in place to achieve the target. (i.e., water rate structure,
 water use efficiency programs, etc.)
- Expand the Focus and the Tools. To make conservation a way of life in California, significant and sustained behavioral changes by nearly 40 million residents will be required. Regulatory standards set on urban water suppliers alone will not be enough to achieve the desired results. We urge the State to use the proposed framework to expand its financial commitment for outreach and technical assistance for water conservation for water suppliers, as well as identifying other mechanisms at the State's disposal to effect changes by end-users of water.

Thank you for the opportunity to comment. We look forward to continued collaboration with staff of the State agencies to develop a framework by the January 2017 deadline that meets the objectives of the EO while preserving local water supplier authority and providing flexibility in implementation.

Sincerely,

David Bolland

Director of State Regulatory Relations

Association of California Water Agencies

John Woodling Executive Director

Regional Water Authority

Deven Upadhyay

Group Manager, Water Resource Management Metropolitan Water District of Southern California

John Rossi

General Manager

Western Municipal Water District

David Eggerton General Manager

Calaveras County Water District

Maureen Stapleton General Manager

San Diego County Water Authority

Jim Smyth

General Manager

Sweetwater Authority

Gary Arant General Manager

Valley Center Municipal Water District

Brett Sanders General Manager Lakeside Water District

David W. Pedersen, P.E. General Manager

Las Virgenes Municipal Water District

Chris Garner General Manger Long Beach Water Danielle Blacet
Director for Water

California Municipal Utilities Association

Jim Peifer

Policy and Legislation Manager

City of Sacramento Department of Utilities

Linda Reed Interim Director Santa Rosa Water

Joe Berg

Director of Water Use Efficiency

Municipal Water District of Orange County

Jim Barrett

General Manager

Coachella Valley Water District

Alex Coate

General Manager

East Bay Municipal Utility District

Jack Hawks

Executive Director

California Water Association

Paul Helliker

General Manager

Humboldt Bay Municipal Water District

Paul Shoenberger

General Manger

Mesa Water District

Jerry Brown

General Manger

Contra Costa Water District

Hilary Straus

Assistant General Manager Citrus Heights Water District Mike Markus

General Manager Executive Director

Orange County Water District CalDesal

Greg Thomas Allen Carlisle

General Manager CEO/General Manager

Rincon Del Diablo Municipal Water District Padre Dam Municipal Water District

Harry Starkey Paul Jones
General Manager General Manager

West Kern Water District Eastern Municipal Water District

Keven Hunt Paul Cook

General Manager
Central Basin Municipal Water District
General Manager
Irvine Ranch Water District

Einar Maisch Richard Solbrig

General Manager General Manager

Placer County Water Agency South Tahoe Public Utilities District

Shauna Lorance Leslie A. Bryan
General Manager Management Analyst

San Juan Water District Redding Electric Utility Legislative & Regulatory

Program

Paul Kelley

Mark Kinsey Wendy Chambers
General Manager General Manager

Monte Vista Water District Carlsbad Municipal Water District

Martin Zvirbulis Robert Roscoe
General Manager General Manager

Cucamonga Valley Water District Sacramento Suburban Water District

David Hull Chris DeGabriele General Manager General Manager

Humboldt Community Services District North Marin Water District

Grant Davis Toby Goddard

General Manager Administrative Services Manager
Sonoma County Water Agency Santa Cruz Water Department

Kenneth V. Payne, P.E.

Interim General Manager

Brian Crane

Public Works Director

El Dorado County Water Agency City of Redding – Public Works Department

Marc Marcantonio Marcus Yasutake

General Manager Environmental and Water Resources Director

Yorba Linda Water District City of Folsom

Robert R. Hill General Manager El Toro Water District

Thomas D. Cumpston
Acting General Manager
El Dorado Irrigation District

Tommy Esqueda
Director of Public Utilities
City of Fresno

Donald M. Zdeba General Manager Indian Wells Valley Water District

Gregory P. Orsini General Manager McKinleyville Community Services District

Donald M. Zdeba General Manager Indian Wells Valley Water District

Nicole M. Sandkulla Chief Executive Officer/General Manager Bay Area Water Supply and Conservation Agency

Mark Andre Environmental Services Director City of Arcata

Robert Shaver General Manager Alameda County Water District Steve Cole General Manager Newhall County Water District

Carrie Pollard W.A. Principal Programs Specialist Sonoma-Marin Saving Water Partnership

Ralph Felix General Manager Rio Linda/Elverta CWD

Tony Stafford General Manager Camrosa Water District

Lisa Koehn Assistant Public Utilities Director City of Clovis

Doug Culbert Utilities Director City of Fortuna

Brian Gerving
Director of Public Works
City of Eureka

Kimberly A. Thorner General Manager Olivenhain Municipal Water District

Cc:

The Honorable Frances Spivy-Weber, Vice Chair, State Water Resources Control Board
The Honorable Dorene D'Adamo, Member, State Water Resources Control Board
The Honorable Tam Doduc, Member, State Water Resources Control Board
The Honorable Steven Moore, Member, State Water Resources Control Board
Ms. Kim Craig, Deputy Cabinet Secretary, Office of Governor Edmund G. Brown Jr.
Mr. Tom Howard, Executive Director, State Water Resources Control Board
Mr. Eric Oppenheimer, Chief Deputy Director, State Water Resources Control Board
Mr. Gary B. Bardini, Deputy Director, Integrated Water Management, Department of Water Resources
Mr. Kamyar Guivetchi, Manager, Statewide Integrated Water Management, Department of Water Resources

Attachment 1

Comments on the Development of the Framework for

Implementation of Executive Order B-37-16

The comments below include fundamental areas of agreement as well as a number of concerns with the current direction of the State's proposals. The comments are arranged under the topical areas defined in the Executive Order (EO): Eliminate Water Waste, Strengthen Local Drought Resilience, and Use Water More Wisely; as well as the Reporting, Compliance and Enforcement element defined by State staff. In some cases, additional detail is provided in attachments.

Eliminate Water Waste

- We support EO Directive 4 that permanently prohibits practices that waste potable water.
- We support the State's intention to continue the ongoing process for implementation of SB 555, passed in 2015, in satisfaction of this element of the EO.

Strengthen Local Drought Resilience

- We strongly support the State's stated objective to create a framework for water shortage
 contingency planning to be implemented by urban water suppliers that will mitigate the future
 need for emergency water conservation mandates from the State. Further, we support the
 State's proposed position that specific actions to be taken to respond to real or potential
 shortages should be entirely at the discretion of individual water suppliers in their own service
 areas.
- We support the proposal to assess the impact of a five-year drought period in the urban water management plan (UWMP) process, which will be updated every five years.
- We support an annual drought risk assessment that looks at current year supplies as the basis
 for making the local decision to implement demand reduction measures. These annual
 assessments will provide the necessary information on potential shortages to determine
 specifically which urban water suppliers are in a drought concern area and require technical
 and/or financial assistance from the State.
- We support the State addressing the needs of small water suppliers that do not meet the statutory threshold to prepare and adopt urban water management plans. The small suppliers may not have the resources to plan for, acquire and manage the necessary water supplies in their community. Indeed, some small suppliers suffered enormously in the past couple of years. It should be acknowledged that urban water agencies have had access to planning and guidance documents prepared by the State, as well as utilizing their own planning and financial resources which have resulted in urban water agencies being well prepared during this drought. We look forward to collaborating in the continued development of tools and resources for small water suppliers.
- Attachment 2 has been provided to State staff and offers additional specific feedback on the State's proposal for <u>Strengthening Local Drought Resilience.</u>

Use Water More Wisely

- While we recognize that the EO calls for standards to be developed for indoor residential water use, outdoor irrigation, CII water use, and water loss, we offer additional mechanisms that fit within the methodology to set targets. Much like in SBX7-7, we believe multiple target setting mechanisms can be developed to provide flexibility to water suppliers, while meeting the goal of increased water savings beyond the 2020 requirements. We also believe the regional compliance approach allowed in SBx7-7 should be maintained as an option. Attachment 4 provides more detail on potential compliance mechanisms.
- We appreciate the State's recognition that a standardized percentage reduction for CII water use would be potentially damaging to the State's economy. We look forward to working with the State to develop performance standards for water use for various business types in fulfillment of the EO's CII water use element.
- The proposed standards for indoor water use of 55 gallons per person per day (GPCD) and outdoor water use that is a function of landscape area and evapotranspiration are a useful starting point for discussion. However, this method requires a large amount of landscape information that will require validation and indoor standards either need to reflect the unique conditions of the community such as widespread use of swamp coolers or the age of the housing stock, or provide a variance process. We offer detailed feedback on the State's proposal in Attachment 3.
- The State agencies' proposal inappropriately applies outdoor standards based on the Model Water Efficient Landscape Ordinance to properties built before 1993.
- In order to develop a permanent framework that supports the state's goals for long-term water use efficiency as outlined in the EO, we recommend an iterative process that allows sufficient time to test the proposed standards for each of the sector budgets and to make refinements as necessary. The long-term water use efficiency framework should provide a broad policy outline on the approach to calculating the new water use targets and include the potential for alternative methods. The state should then allow sufficient time to pilot test the proposed target-setting methodology with water suppliers and incorporate needed refinements.
- Recycled water should also be recognized as an efficient alternative to the use of potable water.
 We understand that all water should be used efficiently, and the use of recycled water is already
 highly regulated under the Regional Water Quality Control Board National Pollutant Discharge
 Elimination System permits that prohibits certain practices, such as runoff or ponding. The
 efficient use of recycled water should not be limited. Recycled water is by its nature an efficient
 use of water and barriers to its use should be minimized. The state's proposal on water waste
 prohibitions should remain consistent with the intent of the Executive Order.
- If California is to be successful in making conservation a California way of life, a much more comprehensive set of actions must be implemented beyond establishing regulatory water use efficiency targets. The State is proposing enforceable standards applied to water suppliers as the sole mechanism by which to achieve the targets set through the process, and neglecting the opportunity to effect change with end users. We urge the State to consider other mechanisms, both incentives and disincentives, that more directly focus on specific uses and users of water including: State investment in water conservation messaging and outreach, the role of land use agencies in residential and commercial landscaping, and appropriate requirements on businesses and other water users.

Water suppliers have identified a number of potential unintended consequences of decreasing
urban water use that must be more fully evaluated prior to standard and target setting,
including, reduced flows that impact the effective operation of wastewater collection and
treatment systems; reduced flows that impact drinking water quality, and the higher costs of
water efficiency measures that will necessitate increased water rates, further exacerbating
affordability issues in urban disadvantaged communities.

Reporting, Compliance and Enforcement

- We appreciate the State's commitment to streamlining both existing and new reporting requirements to minimize the burden on water suppliers.
- The State is proposing a significant paradigm shift in water efficiency requirements from that in SBX7-7. We support the State's proposal to provide a period of five years or more for implementation of new standards and targets before enforcement action is considered. We believe the enforcement timeline must also reflect the need for the State to meet its commitments to provide necessary validated irrigable landscape data, and technical and financial assistance to reduce water loss.
- We urge the State to support collaboration of water suppliers by considering mechanisms by which compliance can be achieved regionally.

Attachment 2

Proposed Drought Planning and Response Structure

The table below identifies a framework for drought planning and response in California and identifies the roles and responsibilities of urban water suppliers and state agencies. The structure includes: Planning – the preparation of Urban Water Management Plans and their specific elements related to potential shortages; Assessment – an annual evaluation by the water supplier of demand, supplies, and potential shortages; and Response – specific actions identified to reduce demand. As the structure is in response to the directives in Executive Order B-37-16, it does not address planning for potential water shortages that result from causes other than drought. Such shortages can be readily incorporated into the structure by each urban water supplier depending on their specific conditions.

		Urban Water Supplier	State Agencies
	Planning/Response Element		
PLAN	Urban Water Management Plan (UWMP)	 Includes long-term "drought risk assessment" consistent with Water Code (WC) 10631(c), 10632(a)(2) and 10635(a): Revise WC 10632(a)(2) to require agencies to evaluate drought lasting at least five years - suppliers will analyze supply and demand for five years from the year of the UWMP forward, assuming conditions equivalent to supplier's five consecutive historic driest years Suppliers will analyze at least five dry years, as part of the multiple dry year assessments in WC 10631(c) and 10635, assuming conditions equivalent to supplier's five consecutive historic hydrologic driest years Suppliers should be able to utilize a shorter period if it represents a more severe drought than the five-year period. 	 As part of Guidebook, DWR provides guidance on characterizing the five-year drought cycle. DWR receives and reviews UWMP for completeness and compliance with statutory requirements.
	Water Shortage Contingency Plan (WSCP) Required element of UWMP	 Revise WC 10632 to expand the elements of the current water shortage contingency analysis to require a water shortage contingency plan which would include: Stages of water shortages and actions that would be 	As part of UWMP Guidebook, DWR works with stakeholders to develop potential actions that will accomplish the demand reductions.
	This proposal focuses the drought planning aspect of WSCP. The planning for catastrophic events remains unchanged.	 taken by suppliers to address each stage. Conditions which would trigger each stage of water shortage. The supplier's communications strategy to implement the plan. A discussion of the supplier's WSCP implementation 	 Include updated range of savings from water use restrictions and consumption reduction methods, taking into account results from implementation of long-term water use targets.

Attachment 2

		 authority. An assessment of the financial impacts of implementing each stage. A discussion of the process the supplier will use to report to its community, its governing body and state agencies on implementation of the WSCP; A discussion of customer compliance and enforcement provisions in the plan, as well as any customer exemption processes. DWR offers technical assistance for the development of WSCPs for agencies requesting it. DWR reviews WSCP for completeness and compliance with statutory requirements.
ASSESS	Annual Drought Risk Assessment	 Urban water suppliers will be required to prepare an annual water supply assessment (Add a new section to WC) Prepare by May 30th of each year Include projected demand and total supplies available for the upcoming year, which includes any supply augmentation. If assessment shows a shortage of supply in the year analyzed, the agencies must identify the appropriate water shortage stage and associated responses to manage the shortage. Suppliers can submit the assessment on a regional basis, based on a region identified by water suppliers.
RESPOND	Implement Water Shortage Contingency Plan)	 Suppliers will submit their annual drought assessment to DWR by May 30th. Should a water supplier identify a shortage in their assessment, the supplier shall implement the relevant stage of response actions in its WSCP (including the communications, reporting, and customer compliance elements) In the Supplier's SWRCB monthly report, the supplier shall provide information on implementation of its WSCP, until the hydrologic condition triggering the WSCP actions dissipates DWR will evaluate hydrologic conditions statewide From the annual drought assessments, DWR/SWRCB will know the shortage level, if any, of urban water supplier and/or region can take the following actions, if warranted: Identify communities that are of "drought concern" Provide assistance (e.g. financial, technical) to those agencies experiencing shortages in order to

Attachment 2 manage the drought. DWR/SWRCB monitor implementation of WSCP through monthly reporting.

Attachment 3 Analysis of State Proposed Long Term Conservation Target Framework (September 20, 2016 UAG Meeting)

UPDATED - October 17, 2016

Overall Requirements

State Agency Proposal:

- State would allow suppliers to achieve the target in aggregate, and would not regulate or require targets for suppliers' individual customer groups or classes.
- The effective start date of the reporting and compliance period would be six months after the State agencies provide each urban water supplier:
 - The data base of measured irrigable area for all residential and separately metered irrigable landscape areas

Proposed Response:

- Support the proposal with the following changes:
 - Specify that for compliance purposes, suppliers would be allowed to implement any method of conservation that best meets the needs of the supplier and its customers. Suppliers will have the sole discretion to design and utilize rate structures or implement other conservation tool as the supplier deems appropriate to achieve long term conservation targets.
 - The state provides additional support for creating targets (See below).

- Provide a functioning data portal with downloadable reference evapotranspiration data for representative climate zones for each supplier.
 Provide a data base of validated aerial imagery with measured irrigable area for all residential and separately metered irrigable landscape areas correlated at the assessor parcel level.
- Provide a calculated target for suppliers requesting state assistance.
- Specific compliance dates included in the State's proposal would be extended to reflect the length of any delay in providing these items.

1. Indoor Residential Water Use Standard

State Agency Proposal:

- The indoor residential water use standard is a volume of water used by each person per day. The standard is in units of gallons per capita per day (GPCD).
- The provisional standard is proposed as 55 GPCD beginning in 2018.
- Revised downward in 2018, to be achieved by 2025
- State will reevaluate standard every five years, beginning in 2025.
 - The standard will be revised downward to reflect increased usage of efficient fixtures and appliances in 2025 and 2030.

Proposed Response:

- Support the initial standard of 55 GPCD.
- Indoor target of 55 GPCD standard multiplied by the population in the year of compliance (to adjust for growth).
- Suppliers' produced Potable Reuse water is excluded from supply when calculating and reporting compliance with the total target.

- Develop and adopt a variance process for water agencies with a workgroup to address special conditions such as the age of the housing stock, use of swamp coolers, seasonal population, etc.
- Develop a stakeholder workgroup to consider the impact of lower indoor GPCD standards on wastewater systems and recycled water prior to revising standards starting in 2025.

2. Outdoor Water Use Standard

State Agency Proposal:

- Using the landscape area option selected by the State above, the outdoor water use budget is calculated as the sum of the individual budgets for all parcels within that landscape area, using a provisional Evapotranspiration Adjustment Factor (ETAF) as follows:
 - 1. Landscape area for parcels developed pre-2010 x 0.8 ETo;
 - 2. Landscape area for parcels developed between 2010 and 2015 x 0.7 ETo;
 - 3. Landscape area for parcels developed post 2015 x 0.55 ETo (0.45 for Commercial landscape); and
 - 4. Special Landscapes (parks, fields) area x 1.0 ETo.
- A pilot study will be conducted with 30 agencies.
- The outdoor standard will be revised lower based on the results of DWR's review of existing budgets and a study of landscape irrigation use in a representative statewide sample of suppliers. Revised standards will be available from the state in 2018.
- Compliance with standards required in 2025
- Standards based on irrigable area.
- State will reevaluate every 5 years, beginning in 2025.

Proposed Response:

- Support initial proposed structure and pilot study with the following conditions:
 - Inclusion of an additional ETAF of 1.0 ETo for pre-1992 installed landscapes.
 - Standards will only be revised in 2018 if total statewide targets are not lower than the current SBX7-7 target.
 - Landscape areas irrigated with recycled water and commercial agriculture are excluded from suppliers' outdoor water use portion of target.
- Outdoor target in the year of compliance adjusted for landscape area increases due to growth that occurred during reporting period. Target adjustment based upon supplier submitted increased landscape area and irrigation data, or percentage population increase.
- Recommend mixed use CII and outdoor water use other than irrigation (i.e. construction water) be handled separately (see below).

- Provide a database of third-party validated aerial imagery with measured irrigable area for all residential and separately metered irrigable landscape areas, and age of parcels correlated at the assessor parcel level.
 - Aerial imagery data shall be suitable such that it provides for the appropriate amount of irrigation for a variety of vegetation (i.e. large trees, irrigable area under native tree canopy, etc.).
- Provide a data portal that contains downloadable reference evapotranspiration data with representative climate zones for all urban water suppliers in the State.
- Provide the computation of the supplier level outdoor irrigation water target for any urban water supplier requesting State assistance due to inadequate resources.
- Provide updated aerial imagery and measured irrigable area at least by 2025 and every five years thereafter.
- Through a workgroup process, develop and adopt:
 - Standards and processes for developing the landscape area data;
 - A variance process for water agencies with special conditions of outdoor use.
 Special conditions could include livestock, food production, or water used for firefighting; and
 - Guidelines for calculating areas for Special Landscapes.

3. CII Water Use Performance Measures

State Agency Proposal:

- All dedicated irrigation accounts will be on a budget using outdoor standards.
- Require classification using the North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) by 2021, develop benchmarks.
- Require all mixed meter accounts to split off landscape greater than a size threshold to dedicated irrigation accounts (or equivalent technology) by 2021.
- Audits and water management plans for reporting efficiency in CII water use.
 - Audits and plans for subset of CII customers, based on volume, percentage, or number.
- CII reporting requirements.

Proposal Response:

- Support the proposal and the development of performance measures using the following process
 - Form a CII Technical Workgroup comprised of industry representatives, economic development and business community leaders, water agencies and state agencies. The Workgroup will be tasked with the following requirements:
 - Develop appropriate CII classifications.
 - Complete defining classifications for reporting by 2019; and
 - o Support using appropriate NAICS classifications as baseline.
 - Classifications should be detailed enough to include uses of water that are not normally thought of as CII sector water (example: dust control for grading).
 - Develop applicable performance measures for CII classifications by 2021. In developing the performance measures, the Workgroup would gather the data deemed necessary to develop the measures, such as water use, and utilize recommendations from the 2013 CII Task Force Water Use Best Management Practices Report to the Legislature.
 - Water suppliers would be required to request that representative industries in the top 5% of their CII users participate in audits and water management plans for each of the CII classifications by 2021, with State reimbursement for suppliers' costs.
 - Suppliers not staffed to conduct audits can request and have audits conducted directly by the State, subject to supplier review.

- Supply staff resources and funding assistance to develop classifications and performance measures for CII uses within the timelines.
- Through a workgroup process, assess the feasibility criteria and cost-effectiveness of splitting mixed use meters and options, including costs, for installing equivalent technologies.
 Provide grant funding to split mixed use meters or to install new equivalent technology
- Provide grant funding and technical support for audits and management plans.

4. Water Loss Standard

Page 5

State Agency Proposal:

- The standard for water system loss will be established through the SB 555 process, and will be expressed in terms of a volume per capita or volume per connection, accounting for relevant factors such as infrastructure age and condition.
- Will include real and apparent loses.
- The water system loss standard will be set by 2019, to be achieved by 2025.
- State will reevaluate standard every five years, beginning in 2025.

5. Reporting, Compliance and Enforcement

- Progress reports beginning in 2019
- Full compliance in 2025 reporting period, as documented in 2026 compliance report and 2025 UWMP update (submitted in July 2026)
 - State Board enforcement
- State agencies are developing methods to encourage compliance from 2021 through 2025.

Proposal Response:

Support the development of appropriately measured standards through the SB 555 process.

- Base the target water loss standard on relevant factors identified through the SB 555 process.
- Water system loss standard will be for potable water systems only.

State Agency Requirements:

 Provide financial assistance to address data gathering and water loss prevention efforts.

Proposal Response:

- Support the proposed timeline with the requirement that all data (i.e. landscape area data, reference evapotranspiration data portal, etc.) and guidance targets dates are met, as proposed.
- Need more specificity on proposed State Board enforcement process.

State Agency Requirements:

Meet target deadlines for data and guidance as proposed.

Conceptual Approach to "Use Water More Wisely"

Executive Order

Governor Brown's Executive Order B-37-16 #02 directs the Department of Water Resources and the State Water Resources Control Board to work together to develop new water use targets that build on the goal defined in SB x7-7 of 20% reduction in statewide water use by 2020. The Order further states that the targets will be customized to the unique conditions of each water agency, shall generate more statewide water conservation than existing requirements and will be based on strengthened standards for indoor water use, outdoor irrigation, CII uses and water loss through leaks.

Proposed Approach

- Water agencies will support a stronger statewide goal a new water use target that builds on and goes beyond 20% reduction statewide by 2020. The goal would be based on achieving reductions compared to the existing baselines developed pursuant to SB x7-7. Further revisions to a statewide goal would be developed after analyzing progress in 2030, and would be implemented via new legislation.
- In SBX 7-7 four methods were originally developed to provide mechanisms for water agencies to
 contribute to achieving the 2020 statewide goal these methods allow for the creation of
 targets that are customized to the unique conditions of each water agency allowing water
 agencies to select the most effective, and cost-effective means of reducing water use.
- These methods accommodate the diversity of hydrologies, individual water system and service
 area characteristics, sources of supply, demand patterns and investments already made by
 water agencies in alternative sources and demand reduction and should be maintained and each
 made more stringent.
- These methods will be strengthened, per the direction provided in the Executive Order. Every
 water agency will demonstrate that it will achieve greater reductions in water use than would
 otherwise be achieved under the current requirements of SB x7-7, no matter what method is
 chosen.
- These alternate methods do not rely solely on remote sensing data and provide the necessary flexibility to avoid the adverse unintended consequences on recycled water supplies, as well as wastewater collection systems.
- Each water agency will evaluate the four alternate methods of compliance and select the most appropriate method for their agency's local conditions and unique circumstances.

Attachment 4

Compliance Methods

- Method 1 would be modified to reflect the EO requirement to achieve greater water savings
 than existing requirements. Building on the 20% reduction required in SBX7 7, Method 1 would
 apply enhanced numerical water use reduction targets for the years 2025 and 2030 to the
 existing baseline water use (for example 25% by 2025).
- Method 2 (efficiency standards for indoor and outdoor use, CII and leaks) is proposed to be
 modified per the language in the document entitled "Analysis of State Proposed Long Term
 Conservation Target Framework Method 2". This method requires significant time and
 expense to determine outdoor use standards, but may become more viable after considerable
 effort is invested to refine, test and validate it.
- Method 3 would be modified to include an updated regional hydrologic target, and agencies
 would be required to achieve a 5% reduction from this regional target by 2025. In 2025 an
 updated regional hydrologic target would be set and agencies would be required to meet an
 objective 5% reduction from this new regional target by 2030.